DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION

MINUTES

CONNECTICUT AUTOMOTIVE GLASS WORK AND 

FLAT GLASS WORK BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

JUNE 25, 2004
The Connecticut Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board held a regular Board Meeting on Friday, June 25, 2004 commencing at 9:37 a.m. in Room 126 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.

Board Members present:

Edward J. Fusco (Flat Glass Work Journeyperson)






Mary E. Grabowski (Public Member)






Kurt L. Muller (Auto Glass Work Contractor)






Robert Steben (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)






John A. Wisniewski (Auto Glass Work Contractor)

Board Members not present:

Douglas Howard (Public member)





Carl Von Dassel (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)
Board Vacancies:


Unlimited Auto Glass Work Journeyperson






Public Member

Board Counsel:



Not Present

DCP Staff Present:


Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, Occupational and 






Professional Licensing Division






Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications Specialist






Anthony Santoro, Administrative Hearings Attorney

Others Present:



Glenn Moses, Safelite Auto Glass






Charles Turiello, Diamond Triumph Auto Glass





James Napoli, Safelite Auto Glass





Charlie Eisenhof, Glass Repair Specialist





Donna Guiel, Guiel Auto Glass






Robert Simoni, Dr. Bob’s MWRS, Inc.






Valerie Stolfi, Connecticut Glass Dealers Association






Frankie Burgos, J. N. Phillips Auto Glass





Carollyn Wright
Note:  The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Director Richard M. Hurlburt, Director at (860) 713-6135.

1. CALL TO ORDER:

1. The Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board Meeting was called to order at 9:37 a.m. by Chairman Edward Fusco.
2. REVIEW OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
Mr. Moses noted a correction to made on page two of the March 31, 2004 minutes.  Under Section 2 in the first paragraph, third line, the word “replacement” should be “repair”.  Also, page three of the April 23, 2004 minutes should reflect the fact that Mr. Moses had received clarification from the State Farm Insurance Agency relative to their requirements for the acute areas of windshields.  This clarification related back to the March 31, 2004 meeting minutes which stated that Mr. Moses had been misinformed regarding this matter.
He also noted on this same page that he was associated, in error, with a document which states “allowable repair work up to the size of a fifty cent piece and 18 inch cracks at the same time…”.  He did note there were discrepancies and inherent conflicts but he does not believe that those were the conflicts he was referencing.
After a review of the minutes of the March 31, 2004 and April 23, 2004 regular Board meetings by all members, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the draft of the minutes as amended herein.  (Grabowski/Steben)
3. COMMENTS OR CONCERNS OF ANY PERSON PRESENT TODAY:
A. Mr. Moses submitted a document regarding a statement made by IGA regarding windshield repair and which quotes Mr. Muller and the Board’s position on windshield repair.  Mr. Muller noted that one quote was not made by him but rather an associate of his also in the IGA.  Mr. Moses stated that the IGA statement carries much weight and reflects what many people at past Board meetings have been saying all along.  Mr. Steben noted that this statement does not affect the Board and their position on the critical area of the windshield.  Mr. Moses stated that two Board members on the IGA also sit on this Board and have been in conflict with their own organization which acknowledges that 75% of their members do windshield repair.  Further, he noted that he has not seen any concerted effort on the part of the IGA to discourage their members from doing windshield repair.
Mr. Muller stated acknowledged that this document is the official IGA position but noted that it was not a unanimous vote by all members and that he does not agree with the statement in the article regarding the lack of evidence of windshield repair as a safety issue.  Mr. Hurlburt asked that IGA submit their official written position on their letterhead.  Mr. Muller noted that this document before the Board is their official position.  At the suggestion of Mr. Hurlburt, both Mr. Muller and Mr. Steben checked the IGA website for further information while the Board recessed briefly.
Mr. Fusco noted that the IGA statement was not found on their website and suggested that this statement be forwarded to the Commissioner’s Office for his review.  Mr. Moses suggested that the NWRA have a chance to review this statement because he believes it would significantly alter their proposal previously submitted to the Commissioner regarding standards for windshield repair.  Mr. Moses noted that the NWRA may revert back to their original standards of practice and that the IGA statement significantly alters the landscape of the Board’s discussions.
Mr. Wisniewski read aloud to the Board the following excerpt from a statement made to the Board at their previous meeting.

“With the formation of the board in 2002 the issue of updating these policies, along with many other issues, became the Auto and Flat glass committee’s task. Our committee petitioned the industry for as much information and input as we could get on the issue of repairs. Much to our surprise, we received a considerable amount of information both for and against auto glass repairs.

One thing that we noticed is that there are two separate concerns when it comes to glass repair. The first is the spalling or safety concerns raised by various organizations on windshield repairs, over the past twenty years. A Solutia report entitled: Evaluation of Windshield Repairs dated June 2003. Also submitted by the State, were the four letters by Mr. Harry Cough’s and some associates from 1984 through 1994 both reports, basically call for “replacement only”. However, Mr. Richard Campfield submitted his opinion in a booklet entitled Windshield Facts. If you read these opinions we feel they adequately define how drastically different the opinions are on the issue of spalling. The sub committee is not made up of engineers and therefore we feel it would not be appropriate to base our recommendation on technical data that is beyond our realm. Furthermore, this spalling issue is being fiercely debated on a national level and we will wait for the outcome”.
Mr. Moses noted that the Solutia report had relevance early on in the discussions on windshield repair and he now fears that in the near future the Commissioner will rule on a recommendation to follow without the knowledge of this latest IGA statement especially when two Board members are also members of the IGA.
Mrs. Grabowski stated that she believes the Board should submit this statement as an addendum to the Board’s report to the Commissioner.  She noted that this has been an on going process and that the Board has to start somewhere and there may, in fact, be more information submitted in the future.  Mr. Muller agrees with Mrs. Grabowski and stated that the Commissioner’s review process should not be stopped.  Information received in the future could always be sent to the Commissioner for his review.
Mrs. Grabowski motioned to send the information received from the IGA to the Commissioner, for his review, as an addendum to what was previously forwarded to him by this Board.  She also noted that she wants the Board to be able to forward any information they may receive in the future that has relevance to what the Commissioner is deciding upon or on what he may have already decided upon.  She noted that the development of regulations is an on-going process.  Mr. Wisniewski seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
4. OLD BUSINESS:
A.) Continuation of Discussion on AUTOMOTIVE GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE 
      DRAFT –amended July 10, 2003 and FLAT GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE DRAFT – 
      amended June 25, 2003.  No action was taken on this item.
5. REVIEW OF CORRESPONDENCE:

A. Windshield Repair Kit information from DIYHUT.com.  Mr. Wisniewski questioned whether owners of automobiles can legally repair their own vehicles.  Mr. Hurlburt noted that there is no specific requirement in the law that would prohibit this and that this situation is similar to homeowners doing various work on their own homes.
B. Letter from Vanessa L. Ramirez, Esq., dated May 25, 2004, to Reverend David Saylor of the First Baptist Church.  Mr. Kuzmich presented this letter to the Board for their information
6. NEW BUSINESS:

A. Update from Robert Martin from the State Department of Education concerning his reviews of the curriculums submitted for the Iron Workers Apprenticeship Program as it pertains to Flat Glass Work, the curriculum submitted by New England Technical Institute for Automotive Glass Work, and any other information pertaining to the apprenticeship programs for automotive and flat glass work.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that he received an e-mail from Mr. Martin several before the meeting stating that he was not able to be here today.  Mr. Kuzmich stated that Mr. Martin meet with a representative of the Ironworkers Union and reviewed their program.  Mr. Martin is awaiting further information from the Union regarding their program.
Regarding New England Technical Institute, Mr. Martin noted that he was awaiting additional information regarding their program in auto glass work and has not heard from them in a while.  He noted that he would again review their file and inform us of any changes in its status.  Mr. Martin apologized for the delay in the review of programs and attributes this to his lack of staff resulting from the recent lay-offs.
Mr. Wisniewski noted that he believes that New England Technical Institute’s program was canceled.  He also noted the previously approved National Glass Association’s courses as the only approved courses to date in auto glass training and only for 44 hours of the required 144 related classroom instruction hours.
7. OTHER BUSINESS:

1. The Board asked Mr. Carver to explain the complaint process to the Board.  Mr. Carver noted his position with the Department, his duties as an investigator, and fielded questions from Board members.

2. Due to several conflicts with some of the Board members for the August 27, 2004 meeting, the Board decided to cancel this meeting and convene again October 22, 2004
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.(Grabowski/Unanimous)
The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for October 22, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room No. 126, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully Submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








License and Applications Specialist
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